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Hanley hermes  

Volume 10, Issue 1 

 

BUSINESS NAME 

Volume 10 Issue 1 

Phone: 306-544-2223 
Fax: 306-544-2261 

E-Mail:                                      
townoffice@townofhanley.ca 

Website: www.townofhanley.ca 

TOWN OF HANLEY 

Box 270 

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

HANLEY PUBLIC LIBRARY 
(A Division of the Wheatland  Regional Library) 

Tuesdays – 2:00pm – 6:00pm 
Wednesdays – 9:30am – 12:30pm 

Thursdays – 2:00pm – 6:00pm 

hanley.library@wheatland.sk.ca 

To submit ads, community news/events, thank you notes, etc., please 
email the Hanley Hermes at: hermes@townofhanley.ca  

GREG BRKICH, MLA 

ARM RIVER CONSTITUENCY 

 

102 Washington Avenue Phone: 1-800-539-3979 

P.O. Box 1077  E-mail: gregpbkich@sasktel.net 

Davidson, SK S0G 1A0 

 

Starting September 7th, 2017, LEGO CLUB will run every Thursday from 3:30 - 5:30 p.m. 
for ages 5+. 

 

 

RM RECYCLING BIN  

INFORMATION NOTICE 

The Blue Recycling Bin located at the 
RM shop is for recycling ONLY ! 

Acceptable Recycling Items:  

 Paper and Cardboard 

Plastics with a Recycle Symbol #1-#7 

Tin and Aluminum 

Please respect these guidelines or the  
service may be terminated. 

 
Area is under video surveillance 

mailto:townoffice@townofhanley.ca
http://www.townofhanley.ca/


 

 

Hanley Hermes Volume 10,  Issue  1  Page 2 

 

TRANSFER STATION 
HOURS 

Winter hours: 

Sat 10 am to 5 pm 

 

TRANSFER STATION INFORMATION NOTICE 
OF ITEMS ACCEPTED AT THE TOWN OF HANLEY TRANSFER STATION 

 

In accordance with our permit and Loraas Disposal the following items will NOT be accepted at the transfer     
station: 

 

1. Tires; 

2. Hazardous wastes of any kind: pesticides, chemicals which are radioactive, reactive, toxic, ignitable,          
corrosive, pathological, acidic, etc., or any waste which is otherwise listed as a hazardous or toxic substance; 

3. Petroleum, petroleum remains or by-products; 

4. Fuel tanks or oil barrels; 

5. Asbestos, concrete, rocks, wire; 

6. Petroleum contaminated soils; 

7. Automobiles and other large metal objects; 

8. Remains of or by-products of slaughter house operations; 

9. Liquid domestic sewage, used oil, liquid wastes and sludges generally; 

10. Liquid paints and solvents (dried material and empty cans are OK in the Loraas bin); 

11.  Acid-filled automotive batteries; 

12.  Propane tanks; 

13.  Any wood products treated with creosote (telephone poles, wooden pilings, railroad ties, etc.) 

 

There are designated areas for steel. ONLY TREES OR UNTREATED/UNPAINTED LUMBER MAY GO IN 
THE BURNING PIT. Contact the Town Office regarding bin rental. 

Hermes advertising policy 

Please be advised when placing an ad in the Hermes News Letter it is required by the 
person or organization to submit the article or ad as is.  We are not responsible for 
designing or making any changes.   

Advertising Fees B/W  Color 

Business Card  $25.  $35. 

¼ Page   $35.  $45. 

½ Page   $40.  $50. 

Full Page  $60.  $80. 

Lottery Licenses 

 
The Council for the Town of Hanley has decided to no longer issue Lottery Licenses. Parties requir-
ing Lottery Licenses may access them free of charge (under $2500 prize value) by visiting 
www.slga.com. To obtain more information about charitable gaming visit www.slga.com/faqs#group
-3-12 or contact 1(800)667-7565 or (306)787-5563 or email charitablegaming@slga.gov.sk.ca.  

http://www.slga.com
http://www.slga.com/faqs#group-3-12
http://www.slga.com/faqs#group-3-12
mailto:charitablegaming@slga.gov.sk.ca
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Phil 
Sarich—Owner 

Box 782 Dundurn, SK S0K 1K0 

Ph: (306) 380-3113  *  Fx: (306) 492-2520 

Email: blackstrapheating@sasktel.net 

www.blackstrapheating.com 

HANLEY CENTENNIAL                 

COMMUNITY  

CENTRE  

Book now for your event to make sure you get 
the date you want! 

Bookings will be taken at the Hanley Town Of-
fice at  

(306) 544-2223 

Or email at townoffice@townofhanley.ca 

                          Lodge #153   Hanley, SK 

Regular Meetings Every 3rd Monday of Each Month 

New members welcome! 

                     Info contact: Troy Dossleman 867-7719 or  Henry Peters 492-4609 

                                         Bookings: Vicki McCormick 544-2554 

 

Hanley Housing rentals available. One bedroom unfur-
nished unit, 4 appliances, Heat and water included, yard 

maintenance provided.  ONLY ONE UNIT LEFT 

For more information, please contact Jayne at:  

1-306-713-4545   

hanleyhousing2016@gmail.com 

www.AmyPeters.wix.com/yoga-outdoors-fitness 

"Darkness cannot drive out darkness; only light can 
do that. Hate cannot drive out hate; only love can do 
that." 
-Martin Luther King, Jr. 

"It takes courageous fools to walk into a dark place, 
to say, yes, we can find a way through this... The 
foolish and the brave are among us now, prairie 
dwellers who get up every morning to see what 
steps they can take in such dim light... Too often 
they sort themselves out along lines dividing rural 
from urban, producer from consumer, public from 
private, Indigenous from non-Indigenous, but some-
where ahead, where the land rises to meet the pipit 
song that falls from summer skies, there might yet 
be a place, a sandy plain, where we, sharing one 
tent peg, can meet and see how the prairie might 
bring us together." 

-Trevor Herriot (Towards a Prairie Atonement) 

 

The Town of Hanley has bunnyhugs 
for sale at the Town Office.  

Only Youth Sizes left - $30 

Any funds generated over the original 
cost will go towards the Fire Hall  

project. 

http://www.AmyPeters.wix.com/yoga-outdoors-fitness
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Hanley Lutheran Church 

 Box 296  

 Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 
 

Pastor Kristin Soveran  - soveran@sasktel.net 
(306) 361-8545 

 

Sunday Worship & Sunday School:  10:00 a.m. 

Communion: 1st Sunday of the month 

 

 

 

Hanley Mennonite Church 

 15 kilometers west of Hanley 

 - Pastor Gary Peters 

 (306) 544-2633 

Sunday School for all ages:  10:00 a.m.  

Church Service:  11:00 a.m. 

LOCAL CHURCHES, TOPS, CHILD 
HEALTH CLINIC 

Hanley United Church 

 Box 219  

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

Rev. Andrew Appledore 

aappledore@gmail.com 

 (306) 544-2822  (Thursday, Friday) or                   

(306) 956-3228  (Home) 

Sunday Worship : 9:30 a.m. 

CHRISTMAS EVE SERVICE: 8:00 P.M. 

            Worship will resume August 6th at 9:30 A.M. 

.  

Hanley TOPS 

Does your scale say HELP ? 
We have the secret with our  

 supportive weight loss group. 
 

 Wednesday evenings at the  
United Church in Hanley. 

 
 Weigh in at 6:00pm 
 Meeting at 6:30pm 

 
 “If you change nothing, nothing can change.” 

 Call Linda today (306) 544-2264 

Reduce, Relax, Rejuvenate 

At TOPS 

Morning Meeting 

311 Walter Scott Street 

Each Wednesday at 9:30 a.m. 

Contact: Connie @ (306) 544-2756 or                               

Elsie @ (306) 544-2293 

Everyone Welcome! 

 

Hanley Child Health Clinic 

Child Health Clinic located at the Community  
Centre on Lincoln Street 

Held the 2nd Tuesday of the month 
Clinic hours: 10:30-2:15 

 
For appointment call our New Number:                                 

1-855-613-8216 (Toll Free) 
or 1-306-655-4730 

 
 

 
BLACKSTRAP COVENANT CHURCH 

Dundurn Community Hall 
 

Pastor: Andy Gilkinson 
andygilk@gmail.com 

(306) 544-4203 
 

Sunday Worship & Children’s Church 10:00 a.m. 

mailto:aappledore@gmail.com
mailto:andygilk@gmail.com
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Hanley Fire Hall 

Thank you to all the volunteers that have helped with our new building and fundraising so 
far!  We still have a long way to go till we see completion so fundraising must continue and if 
you find any grant funding opportunities, please contact the Town Office!  

 

Watch for the poster of the Ladies Night coming up in March on 
Page 21 of this Newsletter 

 
HANLEY/ROSEDALE FIRE DEPARTMENT 

Donations and the 50/50 Fire Hall lottery are great ways to support the Hanley Rosedale Fire 
Department. Be sure to check at the Hanley Town Office to see if you are paid up to be eligible 

to win! 

Many registered players will have their weekly eligibility expire at the end of the year. Make 
sure to come to the Town Office to contribute to 2018 lottery! 

Fire Hall lottery winners: 

  

   

 

 

 
 

$3.00 sign-up fee 
Pay $2.00 per week to enter the 50/50 

You can pay upfront for as many weeks as you wish. 
If you miss paying a week and your name is drawn, then there is no winner that week and the money will be  

carried over in the pot for the next week. 
Sign up locations: 

Brightwater Insurance 
Trailbreak 

Town Office 
“Help us purchase new equipment for our firefighters!”   

Controlled burn line:  

1 - 866 - 404 - 4911 

Dan/Doreen Smith $42 c/o              Ken/Irene Froese $26—c/o 

Irving Opdahl $42—c/o                   Irving Opdahl $31—c/o 

Clint/Pat Sira $42—$126PD            Ken/Irene Froese $31—c/o 

Daryl/Jodi Libke $42                        Robert Mushumanski $33 c/o 

Linda Libke—$42 –c/o 
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Hanley Housing Authority 

Hanley Housing Program 

The Hanley Housing Authority on behalf of Saskatchewan Housing Corporation, offers the  Social Housing 
Program.  This program is designed to ensure that safe, adequate housing is available to those who could not 
otherwise afford it.  Our tenants benefit from a safe place to call home, a community they can enjoy and peace 
of mind. 

General Requirements for Housing 

Applicants must meet income and asset limit requirements to be eligible for the Housing Program. All appli-
cants are required to complete an application form and provide verification of income and assets, as requested. 

Review Process 

Applications are reviewed for eligibility and approved by the Housing Authority Board of Directors. We utilize 
a point score system that considers adequacy, suitability and affordability when determining the priority of 
need. 

Once approved, units are allocated upon availability on a priority based, point score system. 

Additional Information Senior housing rent is based on income – 30% of gross household income, collected via 
pre-authorized payment. 

Units are smoke free – No smoking in the units by tenants or guests. Housing tenants are responsible for obtain-
ing and paying for their own power.  Heat, water/sewer are included in the rent. 

Any questions related to the Hanley Housing Authority should first be directed to the manager. 

All requested income information and previous landlord references must be included or application will not be 
processed. 

Gift card available to qualified referrals. 

 

HANLEY SENIOR CITIZENS INC. 
 

WEEKLY ACTIVITIES 

MONDAY 10:00 Coffee is on. Join us for all the latest information! 

  2:00 Forever in Motion exercises 

  7:00 Canasta at the Elks Hall 

TUESDAY 2:00 Quilting 

WEDNESDAY  9:30 Exercises 

     2:00 Cards 

THURSDAY   FIRST THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH ---BINGO 2:00 p.m. 

FRIDAY 9:30 Exercises 

  2:00 Cards 

SATURDAY 7:00 Marbles 

           PAST ACTIVITIES 

Carol Festival Dec. 17 at the Community Center. 

 55 Alive Mature Driver Course – January 11.               

History Books 

The Senior’s club has family Hanley History books for sale if anyone is new to the community would 
like one or if anyone local wants to have a book. 



 

 

I’m not sure about anyone else, but it seems our home thermometer has a 

spring inside it this winter. We sure have experienced a lot of drops and then 

higher temperatures week to week instead of some consistent weather pat-

terns. It’s been great to see the students arrive ready for play at recess and I’ll 

encourage parents to re-mind all their students including high school students 

about appropriate winter clothing even when picked up by the bus.  

Our Cold Cats club has over sixty names of K-7 students listed and again it’s 

nice to see so many of them who took advantage of that option on the few 

indoor recess days we have had. We will continue to run this as an option to 

staying inside – please make your own wishes known to your elementary stu-

dents about if you’d like them to head outside. We won’t be forcing students 

on the list outside if they want to remain in especially when the rotation has 

them in the gym at noon.  

Semester one exams are starting on Thursday this  

week and many classes are reviewing and studying to prepare. Wednesday, 

January 31st is the midway point of the year and a day for report cards to be 

prepared and planning to begin for Semester two. There are no classes on 

that day. Semester two classes begin on Thursday, February 1.  

I want to encourage all grade 11 and 12 students who are interested to see 

me about finishing a Youth Apprenticeship Program. It sees students working 

through some simple apprenticeship assignments that will give them a step 

ahead of others who might be also looking to enter an apprenticeship agree-

ment to start their career. It’s also important to note that we have had a few 

grade 12s already receive conditional acceptance to university programs start-

ing in the fall. It’s an exciting time for them all as their life after grade 12 be-

gins to take shape.  

February break will start on Family Day, February 19th. The Grade 12 Work 

Experience Week 2 will take place following the break as we’ve had in prac-

tice for a few years.  

The School Community Council would like me to mention that we still have 

copies of the Community Calendars available at the office that families or-

dered this fall. The cost remains at $10 each.  

I was very proud of the school and community to see so many donations this 

season to our call for clothes and food items to help those in need. What a 

great example for our students to see and wit-ness the generosity and assis-

tance for others.  

That’s all for now. For further information and updates from the stu-dents 

and classrooms, check out our school website at 

http://blogs.spiritsd.ca/hanley/. As always, Mr. Anderson and I would love to 

talk to you if you have time to drop by the office or give us a call. Take care 

and I’ll talk to you soon.  

Chris Tucker  

Principal  

Hanley School  

 

  DATES TO REMEBER 

Semester 

1  

Exams  

(gr. 10-

12)  

Jan. 25-30  

PD Day  

No School  

Jan.  

31  

Semester 

2  

Begins  

Feb. 1  

Report 

Cards  

Gr. 7-12  

Feb.  

6  

Mid-Term  

Break  

Feb. 19-23  

Report 

Cards  

Gr. K-6  

Mar  

8  

PD Day  

No School  

Mar  

12  

 Hanley School Newsletter  
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Hanley Composite School Presents  

Bluebeard’s Chamber  
Written by Leanne Griffin  

Directed by Leanne Griffin & Brandon Hutchinson  

 

Drama Night  
Monday, March 12  

at 7 p.m.  

Adults $10, Students $5  

 

Dessert Theatre  
Tuesday, March 13  

at 7 p.m.  

Adults $15, Students $10  

Advance Tickets Only  

NO ASSIGNED SEAT-

ING  

 

Also Presenting:  

Monologue Col-
lection  



 

 

Final Exams – January 2018  

 
Thursday, Jan. 25 9:00 1:00  

ELA A30  

Enviro Sci. 20  

 

Friday, Jan. 26 9:00 1:00  

Soc.St. 30  

Physical Sci. 20  

WorkPlace Math 10  

 

Monday, Jan. 29 9:00 1:00  

PreCalculus 30  

ELA 20/Hist 20 Science 10  

 

Tuesday, Jan. 30 9:00 1:00  

Chemistry 30  

WorkPlace Math 30  

Foundations 20  

ELA 10  

 

Students may have 2 ½ hours to write each exam.  

Return all textbooks/school materials on the day of the examina-
tion.  

Students must write for a minimum of one hour.  

There are assigned study hall rooms for grades 10 to 12.  

Students need to clean out their lockers and return all library 
books.  

The first day of classes for the second semester will be Thursday, 
February 1, 2018.  
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kindergarten & Grade 1  

We are in full-swing in 2018!  

Math:  

Ks: We are working on recognizing and building patterns as well as working on numbers from 0-10.  

1s: We just wrapped up our skip-counting unit. We learned how to count for-wards and backwards by 2s,  

5s, and 10s. We are now moving on to decomposing numbers 0-20.  

Science:  

The 1s are learning about the human body and sharing their knowledge with the Ks.  

ELA:  

Ks: Read-alouds and Phone-mic Awareness.  

1s: Readers Workshop, Writers Workshop, word families, letter sounds.  

We are excited for our upcoming field-trip to Saskatoon: 4Cats Art Studio, BPs, and Mari-an Gymnastics!  

Mrs. Martineau & K/1s  

 

 

Grades 2  

After an exciting and smooth transition from the 2/3 split, we are officially a full-fledged Grade 2 class!  

ELA: We are happy to say that we are continuing our Daily 5 and Writer’s Work-shop with the Grade 3s. We 

have also begun an author study on Kevin Henkes as well as diving into the ma-kings of a full detailed sentence!  

Math: We are full throttle into our measurement unit, and have been exploring different objects and different 

ways to measure them.  

Science: We have started learning about the different properties of solids, liquids and gases.  

Social Sciences: The Grade 2s are happily learning more about our beautiful country and all that we are as  

members of that community.  

The year is off to an amazing start and we are excited to continue this journey together!  

 

 

Grades 3  

 

Hello! I can’t believe that we are already on the second half of January! Miss McDonald and I are currently co-

teaching ELA with the grade 2-3s. It’s been neat being able to share both classroom learning spaces and pop back 

and forth between the two. In ELA, we have started an author study on Kevin Henkes and are also working on a 

creative writing unit for writ-er’s workshop.  

For grade 3, we are adding and subtracting 2 and 3 digit numbers in math. I would en-courage the students to 

work on their basic mental math skills to 20 as we are starting to use larger numbers to 100 with mental math, 

and I’m finding that some need a bit more support in this area. In social studies, we are exploring the world and 

will soon be completing a research project on different countries around the world. We are also starting a new 

science unit on materials and structures.  
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Grade 4  

 

Hi Everyone,  

This is Memphis, Jordyn & Zac with the news from grade 4 this month. We have start-ed a lot of new units in eve-
ry subject. On Fridays, we some-times write in our blogs about books or things we are doing in class and as a class 
we read the book Wonder. It is about a kid who has had several surgeries. When we read in the mornings we get 
to read anything we like and we can read with partners too! In art we are learning  

how to make our artwork realistic. We have been drawing different animals and have used pencil, pencil crayon 
and water colour paint so far. In health we are learning about respect and relation-ships. In science we are doing 
cool experiments involving light. So far we have learned about refraction and how light bends when it passes 
through different liquids. In social studies we are learning about the medicine wheel. We were split into groups to  

create our own sections of the medicine wheel that we put together on a bulletin board in our classroom (see pic-
ture below).  Mrs. Martineau and Mr. Block are com-ng to visit this week to help us learn more about First Nations 
culture and European settlement. We look forward to it!  

That is all for now! ! Take care everyone!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Grades 5 & 6  

 

The grade 5/6 class is starting a new unit in Science about the human body. In ELA, we have been focusing on 

writing skills. In health the students are focused on nutrition and healthy  

choices. We have started a new project called Genius Hour. The students will be bringing papers home to share 

with you about this. The grade 6’s are  

working with decimals in math.  

 

Grade 7  

 

January has certainly been un-predictable when it comes to weather! Nevertheless, things remain consistent in 

Grade 7! The class is working hard in all areas. We have been wrapping up our novel study of The Face on the 

Milk Carton. We are currently writing book reviews! In math, we have been working through our fractions unit. 

In social studies, we will be studying different types of governments and in science, the class  

has been working on ecology projects. Never a dull moment around here!  

Progress reports are just around the corner. These reports will be going home on Feb. 6. Should you have any 

questions or concerns, or would simply wish to discuss your child’s progress, please feel free to contact me at the 

school (306-544-2511).  
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Grade 8  

 

 

The Grade 9’s have been busy finishing up semester one. They are wrapping up their welding and small engines 
units in IA and their egg unit in Home Ec. They will soon be switching courses for the second semester. In ELA, the 
students have wrapped up their unit on non-fiction and have refocused on scripts. They are currently writing their 
own and will be turning them into videos or plays shortly. Social Studies has  

been all about Ancient Greece and Rome. The students have been looking at various factors that influenced each 
of the Greek city-states. They will soon be running their own city-states in a classroom simulation. In Art class the 
students have been working on perspective drawings and in Math they are focused on variables. PE has the stu-
dents working to improve their fit-ness testing and floor hockey  

skills. They are learning all about electricity in Science class and have been building their own resumes in Career 
Ed. That’s all for the Grade 9’s in the month of January!  

 

 

Grade 9  

 

 

In Math, the grade 8s are learning the formulas to find perimeter and/or area of triangles and trapezoids. In E.L.A., 

they are learning about justice by read-ing the novel, Jean Val Jean. Social Studies has them working on a project 

where they learn about the different resource based businesses and are to  

create their own business. In Science, they are learning about cells and the systems of the body. In I.A., they have 

been making paddles to use while canoeing and paddle boarding. In Home Ec., they have been practicing and learn-

ing about table etiquette and manners. P.E. has them doing  

fitness testing. In Career Ed., they are learning about jobs and their attitude towards them. In Arts Ed., they have 

been learning about Ancient Roman Mosaics and are in the process of completing their own mosaic.  

 

 

Grade 10  

 

Well, the Grade Tens are rapidly approaching their first set of final exams and a flurry of studying has ensued. In 

science, they just wrapped up a unit on Motion. In Workplace Math 10, they have been working on a design – a 

choice between a dream bath-room and an ice fishing shack.  

They have been writing short stories in ELA and playing badminton in Wellness. They have just finished a unit on 

aquatic and snow ecosystems in Wildlife Management. And in IA, the sawdust and stain have been flying as pro-

jects get finishing touches. Finally,  

staff members are all hoping they’ll be picked to judge the Iron Chef competition in Home Ec, which is the  

tastiest job around!  

Good luck on your finals, everyone!  
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Grade 11  

 

It is a very busy time of year, as we finish up our classes and pre-pare for our first set of final exams. In Founda-

tions 20, we just wrote our last unit exam on quadratic equations and parabolas (otherwise known as CUPS). In 

Psychology 20/30, we just fin-shed researching independent  

projects. In Physical Science 20, we have just written an exam on our Heat Unit. In Phys. Ed. 20, we have   

completed our fitness testing this past week. In Environmental Science 20, we have been studying how humans 

have affected climate change. In ELA/History 20, we are examining Hitler, power and authority.  

Good Luck on Final Exams!  

 

Grades 12  

Happy New Year! The grade 12s have started 2018 with a final sprint to the end of the semester. Our students 
have been finishing the last of their course work, completing the last unit exams, and beginning to pre-pare for 
their final exams. ELA  

concludes with a study of “Who Speaks for Canada” by examining different sources of the Canadian voice. In  

social studies, the students have concluded the final unit on collective security and issues in Canadian sovereign- 

ty. The math and sciences classes have begun their re-views of the year in preparation for final exams. Good luck 
to all grade 12s on their final exams!  

 

What makes the sky blue?  
A clear cloudless day-time sky is blue because molecules in the air scat-
ter blue light from the sun more than they scatter red light. When we 
look towards the sun at sunset, we see red and orange colours be-cause 
the blue light has been scattered out and away from the line of sight.  

 

              HANLEY COMPOSITE SCHOOL  

SPARE BUS DRIVERS  
URGENTLY NEEDE! 
 
Items for sale 
Russell sweatshirts -$40  
Hats (Curb brim or flat) - $40 
Long red game socks - $10  
Out of circulation helmets (for display only) - $20  
Assorted practice jerseys and other clothing - $10 
Available in size small to XXL  
New item – Russell sweatshirts -$40  
Game-worn black ($40) & red jerseys ($20) 
If interested, see Mr. Anderson 
 

The Hanley School SCC Community Calendars can be 
picked up at the office by anyone who ordered, for the 
continuing price of $10. Thank-you again for your contin-
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We are currently accepting orders for Grilled Cheese Wednesdays. Grilled 
cheese is sold for $3 each. Students can pre-order grilled cheese on Mon-days 
and Tuesdays. No extras will be made in effort to eliminate waste. Proceeds 
go to the fundraising efforts toward school activities.  
 

Thank you for your support,  

SRC Committee 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hanley School has two students  

with nut allergies.  

Just a reminder we are a  

NUT ALERT school.  

Please make sure your child does not bring nuts or nut  

products to school. Make sure to check packaging.  
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RULES RULES RULES! (I did: PDW A’s; Transfer Stn; Tax Enforcement; April could do Nuisance bylaw 
and why can’t the Town just go on property to clean up) 

The Council of a municipality is provided the authority to collect taxes that have fallen into arrears through 
The Tax Enforcement Act. It is a very detailed and lengthy process therefore your Town of Hanley administra-
tor likes to get at it right away in January after the taxes go into arrears.  

Why do you need to pay taxes? This is the money that the municipality uses to provide services and maintain 
infrastructure. Also, if you look closer at your tax notice, you will see that there is a portion designated for the 
school division in which your property is located. Those funds are sent 100% to the school division. In 2018 
the office will be sending that money to the Province to be allocated to your school division. 

While not required, the town office will send a reminder letter out the first part of December ensuring that you 
know that the end of the tax year is coming and that after December 31 if your taxes aren’t paid, they will go 
into arrears and it gets pretty costly when that happens. You will also receive a letter from the municipalities 
auditor in January of amounts owing as of December 31. By the time you receive that letter, you will have in-
curred the penalty as discussed below. 

The Council has a policy that adds a compounded rate of 1% penalty per month. At the January meeting, the 
list of lands in arrears is presented to Council. When the Administrator is preparing the list, there is a list of 
considerations to ensure the accuracy of the list including the legal description and title number of the proper-
ty. Last Hermes, we included a list of the costs that will be added to the taxes. When the list is presented to 
Council there is a $20 charge added to your tax roll per property (you could have one title or 4 titles but are 
charged for only the one parcel). This list is approved by Council removing any properties that are in arrears 
less than ½ the previous years levy; for example: if you have been levied $1,000 and you owe $499, you will 
be removed from the list. The Council then approves that the list be advertised in one issue of the Davidson 
Leader and is posted in the office. The list contains a notification that unless arrears and costs are paid in full 
within 60 days of the date noted, the administrator/treasurer will proceed to register a tax lien. When the ad-
ministrator is registering the tax liens to each title, the Town policy is that an additional $20 is added to the 
property. The cost of the tax lien for each title is also added to your taxes. Once the lien has been registered to 
each title, you have 6 months to pay arrears and costs in full or the council may authorize the administrator/
treasurer, by resolution, to start proceedings for title. 

The next step is for the administrator/treasurer to serve a 6 month notice on the assessed owner. If the owner is 
a farmer, the municipality must also serve a “Notice of Intent to Realize on Security”. As the Town adminis-
trator doesn’t know if you are a farmer or not, this notice is submitted each time. Your property is charged for 
the registered letter that is sent to you and anyone else on the title that has a registered interest, the cost of a 
search of each title, and the administrative charge is $120. 

If the arrears are still not paid after the 6 months, a consent of the Provincial Mediation Board (PMB) is re-
quired if the assessed value is over $17,500. At this point, the PMB will contact the person in arrears to set up 
a payment plan. The property will have a $50 admin fee added along with the $20 fee that is paid to the PMB. 
If payments are being made regularly, they will not provide consent but if payments aren’t being made, they 
will provide consent to the Council to proceed further. 

The next step after receiving consent from the PMB is to send a 30-day notice the same way as the 6-month. 
The property will have the registered letter costs, the cost of a tax search and $50 added to the tax roll. 

If no payment is received after the 30-day notice The Council may authorize the administrator/treasurer to 
proceed by resolution to proceed with the title acquisition. A $50 charge is added to the property taxes and the 
administrator/treasurer will request the title be transferred to the municipality. The land must be offered for 
sale within 1 year by public auction or tender unless the PMB orders something different. 

The Province has developed a “Municipal Property Tax Enforcement - A Citizen’s Guide” that can be ac-

cessed at http://publications.gov.sk.ca/documents/313/104350-2017.10.17-Tax-Enforcement-for– Citizens.pdf 
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE 

At our December meeting:  

The Council accepted the report as created by the Wastewater Operator, Ben Collins and the CAO and that 
was forwarded to the Water Security Agency as the federal government requested this report.  
The report was on the lagoon drainage from the point of the lagoon towards Brightwater Reservoir. The drain-
age did not reach the reservoir. 

There was discussion in regards to the deficiencies of Wall St and a resolution was made to include those defi-
ciencies in the Road Servicing Agreement. 

Foreman Ben Collins was approved to attend the Southeast College workshop “Municipal Management Es-
sentials – Being a Safety Leader” in February. 

An Inspection/Information report for the watermain and sewer main installation and rail crossings as provided 
by SAL Engineering was accepted. 

An Inspection Observations and Report for Wall St. and Bond St. as conducted by Foreman Ben Collins, 
Mayor Marv Gerbrandt and CAO Darice Carlson was accepted and instructed the CAO to forward the report 
to Agvantage Development and Texcana Logistics. 

The Asset Management Plan and Asset Replacement Forecast Spreadsheet as prepared by the CAO was 
adopted as presented. This is a living document that will be updated annually along with the Tangible Capital 
Asset Register each time an asset is bettered, removed or purchased. 

The CAO reported on having attended two Civic Addressing Registry (CAR) webinars. This webinar has been 
hosted by the Ministry of Government Relations – Emergency Management and Fire Safety and the Provincial 
Emergency Communications Centre – Sask 911 and will be instrumental in providing accurate addresses to 
emergency services. The Council will be looking at renaming some of the streets which should be called ave-
nues at some point in 2018 when the third phase of the CAR has been established. Only residents affected will 
be notified when this will be considered. Urban Systems (the company that assisted with the Asset Manage-
ment Plan) will be assisting with the mapping for this project. 

Pursuant to The Saskatchewan Employment Act, unused vacation pay was paid out to the Foreman. 

Expenditures were approved for the CAO to attend the 2018 SUMA Convention. 

Custom work arrears were reviewed and the unpaid amounts are to be added to the tax roll if not paid by Dec. 
31/17. 

A CAO holiday was approved for Dec. 22/17. 

The Council instructed the CAO to apply for a summer employment student grant with Canada Summer Jobs 
initiative. 

The Council signed a one-year contract for waste disposal services with Loraas Disposal. 

A subdivision application was approved. 

A donation of one youth sized Town of Hanley bunnyhug was approved for the Hockey Day in Hanley on Jan. 
6/18 as hosted by the Hanley Arena and Artificial Ice Committee. 

At our January meeting: 

On Jan. 2, the Mayor and Foreman noticed a fire in the Town Shop. It was quickly extinguished by the very 
capable Hanley/Rosedale Fire Dept. The Town has insurance through SUMAssure and the claim adjusters 
have responded quickly with inspections and temporary shoring.  

The CAO has made arrangements for the annual audit to be conducted by Vantage, Chartered Accountants. 
The RM of Rosedale uses the same auditors so we can share some costs.  

A Transfer Station Operations Plan as developed by CAO Darice Carlson and reviewed for comment by the 
Transfer Station Operator, Wayne Kraft was adopted. 



 

 

The CAO drafted a Railway Crossing Maintenance and Inspection Agreement for the Council to review and make changes. The 
agreement won’t be necessary till the road servicing agreements are considered for completion certificates so the Council can make 
further considerations to this agreement before adopting. 

The HR committee made recommendations for wages in 2018 for all employees. 

As the CAO is the only representative attending the 2018 SUMA Convention, the Council appointed her as the voting delegate for 
the 2018 SUMAssure AGM. 

The list of lands in arrears for 2017 was presented to Council. Lands in arrears of less than ½ the previous year’s levy are to be re-
moved from the list and the CAO is to proceed with advertising the said list in the Davidson Leader and post in the Town Office. 

2018 appointments were made, councillors volunteered to act in advisory positions and preferred vendors were approved. These will 
be available for viewing in the January minutes after they are approved at the February meeting and posted on the Town of Hanley 
website or at the Town Office. 

The 2018 assessment appeal fee was set at $300 per appeal. As the Board of Revision is Gord Krismer and Associated Ltd. the remu-
neration will be as per the fees set by that company. 

After adding a 35% administrative fee to an outstanding account, the account was forwarded to Credit Bureau Collections. 

The CAO presented unaudited 2017 water, sewer and waste financial statements which were accepted by resolution of Council. 

As the Town of Hanley intends to participate in one or more procurements conducted by SUMA in 2018, a declaration to that effect 
is to be posted on the Sasktenders website. 

TURN IN POACHERS AND POLLUTERS – TIP LINE 1-800-667-7561 OR #5555 ON SASKTEL CELLULAR 

Lakeview Heating  
(Don Wunsch)  
Rheem Pro 40g US  
Water Heater Installation  
$1,000 installed (taxes incl.)  

 
Contact: 306-222-6186  
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Hanley 4-H Beef Club Report 

We are starting another year of the Hanley 4-H Beef Club! This year we have 16 members and we are excited to start our 2018 4-H year with new 
general leaders Curt and Jamie Blacklock. Along with our general leaders we have some important project leaders, who are: Chad Haaland and Jay 
Bohrson (Junior and Cloverbud) and Erin Steen (Intermediate). This year we have a new line of club executives: President- Hayes Vermette, Vice 
President- Chase Bruynooghe, Secretary- Colt Blacklock, Treasurer- Waylon Blacklock, and Club Reporters- Callie Steen and Kylie Willms. 
 
We are really excited for future events in 2018!  Some upcoming events are: A fun skating day at a local rink over the spring break and during that 
day we will also be attending a demonstration at Model Meats. On February 13th we will be having our clubs public speaking competition at the 
Hanley Hall/Community Centre.  We welcome everyone to come and enjoy our speeches and stay for some beverages and baking after the enter-
tainment. This year the district speeches are in Outlook and Regionals will be held in Lucky Lake. On April 14 th the club will be holding our annual 
bottle drive. Please save your bottles and let us know if you have a pick-up out of town. 
 
Some events we have taken part in so far are: Touring the Co-op Feed mill in Saskatoon on December 12th and our Weigh day on December 28th at 
Blacklock’s feedlot.  At this time we weighed all of our members beef projects to get a start of year weight for our record books and also predicted 
how much we want them to gain. We also got the experience Corman Park Vet Services perform an autopsy on a calf.  
We look forward to seeing you at future events and are excited to continue this 4-H year!  
 
 
                Hanley 4-H Beef Club 
 Club Reporters: Callie Steen and Kylie Willms 
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Save the date for 2018 – June 15 & 16 

 

This year’s donations: 
 

     Hanley 4H Beef Club $100 plus ribbons 

       Hanley Drama Club $100 

Hanley Library $250 

Hanley Seniors $250 

    Hanley Minor Ball $450 

                                                    Hanley Arena $3,500 

                                                       Hanley Firehall $8,000 

 

                                                               Total Donations for 2017 - $12,650 

 

Thank you again to everyone who helped out and came to the fair! Hopefully we get some  

nicer weather next year!!  

If anyone is interested in getting involved next year please let us know!  

hanleyagsociety@gmail.com  

hanleyagsociety.ca 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
INITIATION 2017 – 2018 

 
HOME GAME SCHEDULE 

 
 Wednesday, February 7 vs Davidson White @ 6:00 pm 

Wednesday, February 14 vs Dundurn B @ 6:00 pm 
 

50/50 at every home game 
Come out and support our players! 

 

4 Jaxon Guilmette 

6 Linken Gabriel 
1
0 Denym McPhee 
1
1 Kassie Libke 
1
2 Rosalind Crone 
1
4 Matt Laventure 
1
5 Ryder Hammond 
1
6 Jace Loberg 
1
7 Grady Grindheim 
1
8 Taten Friesen 
1
9 Lukas Schacher 
2
0 Quinn Loberg 

 Head Coach - Drew Loberg 

 Asst Coaches - 

       Derek Libke 

       Deator Schacher 

       Trent Hammond 

 Manager - Mel Loberg 
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Thank You Notes 

The Fit Chick’s 2nd Annual Snowman Shuffle raised $1545 for Hanley’s Artificial Ice. It was a 
clear crisp November day with a slight wintery wind, approximately 85 people attended the 
walk. 

Everyone who registered enjoyed jingle bells for their shoes and some good time camaraderie. 
Each person was able to buy a bunny hug-proceeds also went towards artificial ice. People at-
tended from Saskatoon, Moose Jaw and Davidson. As well, 3 girls ran virtually, they were 
from Prince Edward Island and Switzerland!! 

Hot chocolate and sugar cookies marked the finishing celebration. Proceeds all went to the Ar-
tificial Ice group. 
Thanks to the volunteers, and thanks to the seniors who loaned their centre as the registration 

and completion area. It was perfect place for the volunteers who shared the preparations: reg-

istering participants and handing out the bunny hugs. It was a fine way to get a little exercise 

and get a little fitter. Join us next year.  

We would like to thank the seniors and community for the baking they did for our novice 
home tournament on January 20th. Everything was delicious and the Novice team thanks  

everyone of you! 

I am sending out a huge “Thank You” to everyone involved in the rink this year! The rink 
board and hockey families are working hard, it is so nice to see the community come together. 
It takes a lot of work from everyone! Meagan Rhinehart 

Kudos to the Hanley/Rosedale Fire Dept who responded quickly and professionally to the 
Town shop when it was noticed that there was a fire in the attic! Town of Hanley Council & 
Staff. 

 

“Thank You” to Char McGregor who created calendars from her photography and sold them 
with profits of $225 towards the Fire Hall project. The pictures are beautiful!  

 

“Thank You “ to Bill Harris, Ed Melo and Lorne Peek from Marg Peters, for the work you do 
with the snow removal of my driveway & sidewalk. I greatly appreciate your thoughtfulness! 

 

The Hanley Centennial Kitchen would like to send a Huge “Thank You” to Shelli 
Schwanbeck for donating several brand new T-towels for our kitchen! 

A big “Thank You” to Ed Melo for cleaning our driveway and sidewalk of snow. It is greatly 
appreciated!     Karen Reeves 
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